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February 27, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

In response to a council proviso in the 2007 Adopted Budget, enclosed for council review and approval are revised financial plans for the Veterans and Family Services Levy and the Human Services Levy.  The financial plans cover the full six year levy period and include actual 2006 revenues and expenditures.  In addition, the financial plans include target fund balance amounts that are sufficient to meet cash flow and levy transition needs.
In September 2005, the King County Council moved to place on the general election ballot a measure to create a regional health and human services fund to benefit veterans and their families and others in need.  Council Ordinance 15279 became Proposition 1:  Veterans and Human Services Levy, with ballot language calling for the proposition to “fund services such as housing assistance, mental health counseling, substance abuse prevention and treatment, and employment assistance.  It would also fund capital facilities and improvements to coordination of regional services for veterans and military personnel, and their families.”  The ballot measure “would authorize King County to levy an additional regular property tax of $0.05 (5 cents) per $1,000 of assessed valuation for collection in 2006 and levy the tax each year thereafter as allowed by chapter 84.55 RCW for the five succeeding years.”
King County voters approved the Veterans and Human Services Levy in November 2005 with a 57.92 percent favorable vote countywide.  With its passage, the levy is expected to generate about $13.3 million annually for six years.  As required in the establishing ordinance, half of the total revenues will fund housing and human services for veterans and their families, and the other half will fund housing and human services for other individuals and families in need.  

The Service Improvement Plan, developed and approved by the Metropolitan King County Council during 2006, addresses the key policy elements and issues identified by the council in Ordinance 15406, which gave Executive Sims direction on development of a plan.  The plan addresses the council’s stated priority areas of eliminating homelessness and reducing criminal justice and emergency medical involvement and costs.  It places a high value on cross system partnerships and collaborations and the concept of using levy funds as a means of leveraging resources from other public and private sector funders.  The plan offers a detailed review of current services and resources, best practices and other data and demographics.  It provides a plan for an outcomes-based evaluation, a critical component of levy implementation, and the future investments in regional human services. 

As required in the ordinance, an allocation plan has been prepared for all six years, divided into ongoing and one-time investments.  True to the ordinance, the allocation plan shows the 50/50 split of levy proceeds for veterans and non-veterans services.  The majority of first year funds (2006) are dedicated to capital and other one-time investments to expand housing capacity.  A total of $2 million annually is set aside for expansions to the King County Veterans’ Program services; $1.5 million annually is devoted to early intervention and prevention programs to reduce dependency and criminal justice costs; and up to $1 million per year will be made available for capital projects, as stipulated in the ordinance.  The adoption of the plan allows the Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) to project a financial plan for the two levy funds as part of the annual county budget process.  Due to the timing of the passage of the levy and the county budget process the adopted financial plan was very basic and this submission updates projections and assumptions.
The enclosed financial plans for the levies have been developed using similar assumptions for both levies.  These assumptions include:
· Funds which were collected in 2006 but not expended will be used primarily for capital development.  The capital funds will be allocated to projects in 2007.
· Services will be initiated as a result of a procurement process which will include requests for proposals.
· Start-up has been slower than anticipated due to the time needed to constitute two advisory boards and internal staffing changes and recruitment.  In 2006, staffing resources within DCHS were focused on development of the Service Improvement Plan, but have now been restructured to respond to the challenge of implementation.
· Property taxes which fund these two levies are primarily collected in April-May and October-November.  Due to the cyclic nature of property tax collections, DCHS completed a cash flow analysis, which was reviewed by the Office of Management and Budget (OMB).  DCHS set a target fund balance of $1 million for each fund to ensure the levy funds maintain sufficient fund balance to cover ongoing expenses throughout each year.
· The levies are scheduled to end in 2011 and are eligible for renewal through election.  In the event of an interruption of funding, the financial plans’ $1 million fund balance target funding would be used to phase out services to citizens while mitigating negative impacts. 
As noted previously, the levy proceeds cannot reach and serve all those in the county who are poor, ill, homeless or struggling to make ends meet.  However, used wisely and strategically, the levy can make a real difference in the lives of many people across our region as well as improve and strengthen the quality of life in King County.  It can reduce homelessness and unnecessary involvement in the criminal justice and emergency medical systems, both among veterans and military personnel and their families, as well as among others at risk.  I am excited to begin making our first investments toward these goals.  I look forward to continuing to work with the King County Council as the implementation moves forward and throughout the levy’s six-year lifespan. 

I hope you will favorably review this report.  If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, 
at 206-296-7689.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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